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Consolidation Review Task Force – Neighborhoods and Planning Committee 
Meeting Minutes
February 20, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Rena Coughlin (Chair), Kay Ehas, Paul Tutwiler, Giselle Carson 
Also: Task Force Chair Lori Boyer (arr. 9:13), Jeff Clements - City Council Research Division 
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:05 a.m.
Rena Coughlin convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Coughlin referenced a handout from Damian Cook of the committee’s original questions/issues list and a summation of the committee’s discussions to date. The committee reviewed the list and discussed potential recommendations.
1) Citizen/Neighborhood participation and engagement

Paul Tutwiler noted the deficiencies of the CPACs and recommended that they be supplanted with another, more efficient, mechanism. Kay Ehas recommended adoption of a neighborhood council model based on self-defined neighborhoods

Jim Hill, Chair of the Southeast CPAC, addressed the committee about how the CPACs currently operate and how members are appointed. He said that members are nominated by neighborhoods and appointed by the Mayor, and he’s never seen a member not appointed or removed because of any disagreement with the mayor’s policies. He noted that activity among members at the CPAC has waned over the last 10 years as members have gotten the feeling that the City is not particularly interested in neighborhood issues. Interest and activity waxes and wanes depending on particular issues in the community, although there tends to be a core of perennially active members. The fact that the CPAC membership is subject to the state’s rigorous Sunshine law so can’t discuss issues outside of noticed meetings, and can’t participate in social media like Facebook or Twitter where members might accidentally exchange information.
Mr. Hill said that CPAC size is not as big an issue as it might seem because issues tend to be spread around the geographic area of the CPAC and participation comes primarily from the areas affected by the issue. In his experience there aren’t usually hot button issues happening in several parts of the CPAC simultaneously, so size isn’t a problem. He felt that smaller CPACs might have difficulty consistently attracting much participation if there weren’t any big issues to talk about in the area. The group discussed why the CPACs are subject to the Sunshine Law, what other structure might be devised to avoid coverage under that law (i.e. an alternative, privately organized council of neighborhood councils), or potentially a recommendation to change the state law to exempt CPACs from the Sunshine Law. Mr. Hill and Ms. Boyer noted the vast difference in technological capabilities, time and interest of CPAC members and neighborhood organizations. Mr. Hill said that the CPAC hears regularly from a representative of the School Board and that the JEA has offered to come but has not yet appeared. He felt it would be helpful if JEA issued “350 foot” notices like the Planning Department does before it starts major projects in neighborhoods.
Kay Ehas said that the current CPACs are very reactive and typically focused on fighting zoning and land use issues; the committee has been looking at another model that is more proactive and focused on neighborhood development, planning, capital improvements, etc. For that purpose she sees a need for some entities much smaller than the current CPACs. Mr. Hill was skeptical about the interest in the community in participating in such a proactive organization. In his experience there is very little interest among homeowner associations in being that active since they don’t believe the City is that interested in their input. Citizen interest and participation is very spotty and varies from neighborhood to neighborhood and over time. Lori Boyer questioned whether there is real value to having a number of City staff attending CPAC meetings if the information they present is not then conveyed back to neighborhood residents. Perhaps those staff hours would be better spent working in the office than attending CPAC meetings with few participants and little interest.
Mr. Hill said that the City’s Neighborhood Summit used to be a great event that drew large crowds of neighborhood representatives to see informative presentations and displays and the Mayor and City departments came and gave talks and distributed awards to each CPAC. That event hasn’t been held in a number of years so the neighborhoods have felt largely ignored since then. It’s hard to get citizens organized and active if they don’t feel appreciated and their input respected. In response to a question from Giselle Carson, Mr. Hill felt that electing members to the CPAC by vote of the residents of the area would be difficult and could entail another level of complication and regulation that might not be helpful. 
Mr. Hill and Ms. Boyer stated that the Planning Department apparently does not get any input from neighborhoods before developing its staff report on zoning and land use issues and that input later in the process at the formal public hearing process is less effective than if it had happened earlier. Paul Tutwiler advocated for a vehicle that provides a means of dialogue for all interested parties and allows for a variety of perspectives to be expressed. Mr. Hill lamented that the CPACs don’t have a mechanism for holding the City responsible for failure to implement plans or construct CIP projects; their primary interest is in zoning and land use matters, not planning or construction. He cited a great divide within the CPAC between property owners and renters; renters have zero interest in CPAC activities. Mr. Hill invited the committee members to attend the Southeast CPAC meeting next Monday evening at St. Vincent’s Hospital Southside (formerly St. Luke’s Hospital) on Belfort Road.
Ms. Coughlin summarized the committee’s discussions thus far: need for a system of active neighborhoods feeding into a system of neighborhood councils with direct connection to City government; support the LUZ Committee’s revisions to the zoning notification process; consider redefinition of the 6 planning districts. Kenny Logsdon described the process by which members are nominated by neighborhoods and appointed by the Mayor to be official voting CPAC members. Kay Ehas recommended that the committee start with the Los Angeles neighborhood councils as the model from which to create a new model for Jacksonville, aggregating into some larger entity. James Reed of the Planning and Development Department said that self-definition of neighborhoods can be problematic and leave gaps in coverage between neighborhoods in areas that no one claims and recommended a concentration on means to energize and empower neighborhoods and citizens to take a more active part in planning and community improvement issues. The nature of the system is that citizens have to realize that they have to be as active and organized and energized as the proponents for the developments that they oppose, which have armies of paid staff and attorneys to pursue their interests with the City. Jim Hill noted the difference between official homeowner associations (defined and regulated by state law) and not-for-profit corporations that serve as umbrellas for HOAs and neighborhood associations (not subject to Sunshine Law and other legal restrictions). Paul Tutwiler noted that an unofficial group of homeowner association presidents has organized on the Northside to discuss area-wide concerns and to track and comment on issues relevant to their area. 
Proposed Motion: the committee recommends that the Ordinance Code be amended to adopt the Los Angeles Neighborhood Council model for Jacksonville with self-defined neighborhoods under the umbrella of a higher level community councils under the umbrella of higher level CPAC equivalents based on redefined planning districts that make geographic sense for planning purposes.
Proposed Motion: the committee recommends that the City evaluate the current planning districts to determine what revisions make sense for changing boundaries to better reflect effective planning practices.
Proposed Motion: to implement the requirement of the Neighborhood Bill of Rights the committee recommends that the Ordinance Code be amended to provide that that early in the budget preparation process the community councils have the opportunity to prepare project lists, make recommendations and suggestions and engage in dialogue with the administration on projects at the regional planning council level. The City should be required to report annually to the neighborhood councils on projects approved in prior years, what progress is being made on their construction, what problems are being encountered, etc. 
The committee discussed to what extent the proposed new organizations will or won’t or should or should not be subject to the requirements of the Government in the Sunshine Law. An opinion will be requested of the General Counsel’s office on how the law applies to the various entities being proposed.

Ms. Ehas suggested consideration of whether the City staff (Planning and Development Department, Neighborhoods Department, Code Enforcement Division) should be organized within departments on the basis of neighborhood council boundaries so that certain staff members are permanently assigned to a geographic area that they become very familiar with. Kenny Logsdon said that personnel in the Planning and Neighborhoods are familiar with neighborhood issues and interests and do recommend that developers meet with neighborhood representatives to discuss their projects. The committee may consider at a future meeting whether to make any formal recommendation about funding and staffing the departments supporting neighborhood activities. Several members expressed support for adopting the “preamble” document prepared several weeks ago by Chairwoman Coughlin.
2) Infrastructure

The committee discussed what, if anything, to say about promises unfulfilled from the time of consolidation in 1968. Damian Cook raised the issue of the services promised to the residents of the First Urban Service District that were not provided even though the tax differential that used to account for the lack of those services has since been discontinued and the First Urban Service District has been expanded to cover the entire county, minus the Beaches cities and Baldwin. In response to a question from Kay Ehas about whether the committee would want to consider recommending prioritization of capital improvements to the old urban core area (the former USD 1), Paul Tutwiler argued that other areas of the community may have greater needs than the urban core so a consideration of greatest need may be more appropriate. He felt that a capital improvement process that allows much greater public participation and enforces a good standard of public service provision citywide is the way to go. Ms. Boyer noted that the stormwater fee ordinance provided for an annual allocation of $2 million to pay for septic tank elimination and offered that as a model for how retrofit and infill of urban services might take place. The committee engaged in considerable discussion of the City’s responsibility for providing new infrastructure in newly developing areas versus in-fill infrastructure in older, underserved neighborhoods, and noted the difficulty in addressing all of the old and new capital needs in an era when resources are very limited and capital spending is very, very limited. 
The committee will meet again prior to its next regularly scheduled meeting – the group will be polled for available dates and times.  Paul Tutwiler will work on crafting a proposed recommendation regarding infrastructure issues.
Meeting Adjourned:  12:17 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    2.20.14   Posted 2:30 p.m.
Tapes:
Neighborhoods and Planning Committee meeting – LSD  
   2.20.14
4

